CURRENTS | OCTOBER-DECEMBER 2008

Melamine-Tainted Milk Powder Scandal

- Infant kidney stone outbreak. On September 10, 2008, Xinhua News Agency revealed that Sanlu brand baby milk powder was under investigation in connection with the admission of 14 infants suffering from kidney stones in a Gansu hospital.¹ In the following month, it emerged that at least three infants had died and more than 50,000 had become ill after drinking milk formula containing melamine.² Traces of the substance—usually used in the production of plastics and fertilizers—were detected in milk from 22 different dairy producers who added it to already diluted milk in order to boost protein levels in testing.³
- **Toxic dairy products spread.** Traces of melamine were subsequently discovered in numerous products, affecting international brands such as Cadbury, Heinz, and White Rabbit Candy. Many countries, including the 27-nation European Union, banned Chinese milk imports. In early December, the World Health Organization issued safety warnings, reporting that melamine should not be present in baby formula.⁴ Confidence in Chinese food exports was further shaken with several reports, in the months following September, of contaminated eggs found by Hong Kong food safety authorities.⁵
- **Official cover up.** The Sanlu Group may have been aware of melamine contamination as early as 2005.⁶ Local government officials were warned about the problem in August 2008 by a New Zealand company with a major stake in Sanlu, but failed to initiate product recalls or issue warnings until after the Olympic Games. Earlier, in June 2008, consumers sent e-mails to the General Administration of Quality Supervision, Inspection and Quarantine demanding an investigation into



Sanlu baby formula, but the official watchdog group took no action. $^{\rm 7}$

- Scandal buried during the Olympics. In advocating societal "harmony" in the lead-up to the Olympics, the Central Propaganda Department forbade domestic media from reporting any negative stories on food safety issues in China.⁸ For that reason Fu Jianfeng, editor of the Southern Weekend magazine, delayed publishing a report prepared in July investigating the link between Sanlu milk powder and children hospitalized with kidney stones in Hubei Province.⁹
- Lawsuits by parents of sickened infants. More than a hundred concerned lawyers formed a volunteer group to offer legal advice to parents of the affected children, but by mid-October, a quarter of them had removed themselves due to pressure from local officials.¹⁰ Chinese courts have yet to hear a case, despite numerous attempts to file suits.¹¹ The latest attempt occurred on December 8, 2008, when three lawyers, Li Xiongbin, Lan Zhixue, and Dr. Xu Zhiyong went to the Hebei High Court to file a class action civil suit against Sanlu on behalf of 63 victims. The court did not accept the case.¹² Some parents are now attempting to use courts in the United States by suing a subsidiary of a Chinese milk powder manufacturer based in Maryland.¹³

- Men and former Sanlu chairwoman tried. On December 26, 2008, six men went on trial in four courts in Hebei Province for making and selling tainted milk. They are: Zhang Yujun and Zhang Yanshang in Quzhou County; and Zhang Heshe, Zhang Taizhen, Yang Jingmin, and Gu Guoping in Wuji County. Tian Wenhua, former board chairwoman and general manager of Sanlu Group, is scheduled to go on trial on December 31, 2008, in the Shijiazhuang Intermediate People's Court, Hebei.¹⁴
- **Dairy companies to compensate victims.** A Xinhua News Agency report on December 27, 2008, stated that 22 dairy producers will make one-time cash payments to families of infants killed or sickened by melamine-tainted milk powder, and will establish a fund to pay for ongoing medical bills of babies affected.¹⁵
- Sanlu declared bankruptcy; dairy famers lose livelihood. On December 24, 2008, Sanlu Group, the dairy producer at the center of the tainted milk scandal, confirmed that it had filed for bankruptcy.¹⁶ Many small-scale dairy farmers who supplied major companies now face bankruptcy. Since the scandal broke, they have been resigned to pouring daily milk yields into drainage ditches because they could not sell them.¹⁷
- **New draft food safety law.** On October 23, 2008, the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress began reviewing a new draft food safety law banning all chemicals and materials except authorized additives in food production. The law would also ban exemptions from quality inspections, previously available to producers of globally-competitive products.¹⁸
- **Estimate of sick infants soars.** On December 1, 2008, the Ministry of Health released new figures revealing that as many as six babies died and nearly 300,000 were sickened as a result of tainted dairy products. The new toll eclipses the previous figures from mid-September, marking a six-fold increase for infants suffering from urinary problems.¹⁹

Beijing Lawyers Call for Direct Bar Elections

- **Lawyers appeal for direct elections.** On August 26, 2008, a group of 35 lawyers released a letter appealing for the democratic election of officials to the government-controlled Beijing Lawyers Association. Some lawyers and rights advocates complain that bar associations act in the government's interests and not on behalf of their members.²⁰ This group claimed that the Beijing Lawyers Association's current operating procedures, which had never been voted upon by members, were invalid, and that according to laws governing social organizations, the Association should elect its own directors. The letter asked other members to sign an online petition in support.²¹
- Official response. On September 5, 2008, the Beijing Lawyers Association responded with an open letter calling the petition the "false talk" of a small number of lawyers and accusing supporters of using text messages, the Internet, and other media to "publish inflammatory speech" and "start rumors and poison people's minds."²² According to a press account, all thirty-five lawyers who had signed the petition were summoned by the Beijing Municipal Bureau of Justice and warned that their actions were illegal and to tread carefully.²³
- Forced resignations. On October 30, 2008, under pressure from authorities, the Beijing Yitong Law Firm asked prominent rights defense lawyers Cheng Hai (程海) and Li Subin (李苏斌) to resign. Both had signed the online appeal. In early September, Tang Jitian (唐吉田), another signatory, was asked by his superiors to leave the Beijing Haodong Law Firm. As of early December, the petition had garnered around 90 signatures.²⁴

Financial Crisis Hits Chinese Workers

- Crisis forces factory closings. After years of double-digit growth, economists are forecasting that China's economic growth could slow to 5.5 percent in the last quarter of 2008, the worst growth in more than a decade.²⁵ As demand for Chinese exports plummeted due to the global financial crisis, factories in Guangdong Province made major cutbacks and closings to reduce losses. Even the cement-making industry, a barometer for China's booming construction industry, is slumping. As a result, Chinese workers found themselves out of jobs and short months of unpaid wages.²⁶
- Workers demonstrate. Throughout the month of October, thousands of workers rallied outside closed toy and electronics factories and in the streets to demand unpaid wages, some of which went back as far as six months.²⁷



- Government relief. On October 19, 2008, after workers staged a large-scale demonstration outside government offices in Zhangmutou Township, Guangdong Province, local officials agreed to use taxpayer funds to settle 24 million *yuan* in unpaid wages.²⁸ In the following days, officials in Dongguan as well as at the Guangdong provincial level proposed taking similar steps for workers who were owed back pay.²⁹
- Worker protests continue. These limited measures failed to quell further demonstrations, as workers gathered by the hundreds at

various locations in Guangdong Province into late October. During one protest on October 26, 2008, involving over 500 workers, security guards injured four demonstrators.³⁰ On October 28, 2008, hundreds of workers in Shenzhen marched from their closed watch factory to government headquarters after city officials reneged on promises to give workers a "satisfactory reply" on lost back wages.³¹ Meanwhile, in the city of Chongqing alone, approximately three million migrant workers had returned from manufacturing jobs in coastal cities after being laid off or suffering severe wage cuts.³²

 Government stimulus package. On November 9, 2008, China announced plans to invest about US \$586 billion over two years into infrastructure projects and other measures to try and boost its faltering economy. The plan also includes tax cuts and loosening of credit, in an effort to spur domestic spending.³³ While some analysts thought the stimulus package would help battle the global economic crisis, others criticized its emphasis on infrastructure to the detriment of social programs. Only one percent of the funds will be directed to social services.³⁴

Land Reform

• Land rights returned to farmers. On October 19, 2008, the Central Committee of the Communist Party of China issued the *Decision on Major Issues Concerning the Advancement of Rural Reform and Development*. The *Decision*, which falls short of full land privatization, allows farmers to transfer their land-use rights by subcontracting, leasing, swapping, or using them to form a joint-stock company, and also enables them to extend their leases beyond the previously allotted 30 years.³⁵ Observers have praised the reform for opening up new opportunities for approximately 700 million rural Chinese, but also pointed out that it risks leading to millions of landless farmers congregating in cities for work.³⁶ • **Pressure from below.** The land reform measure came as disputes over land seizures continue to be the leading cause behind the tens of thousands of protests that occur nationwide each year.³⁷ In January 2008, peasants in Heilongjiang Province reclaimed land taken by local officials to sell to private companies. Since then, a growing movement to informally lease or reclaim confiscated land has emerged in other parts of the country. Peasants have arranged agreements largely over the Internet, aided at a national level by dissident activists, academics, and journalists.³⁸ Yu Jianrong, an expert at the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, told *Southern Metropolis Weekly* that there was not much new in the measure; rather, it expressed the Central Committee's "confirmation and development of an already-existing system of land transfers."³⁹

Religious Repression

- **Ramadan observance banned in XUAR.** After an outbreak of attacks in Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR) before and during the Olympic Games, Chinese authorities cracked down on religious expression during the Muslim holy month of Ramadan. Local government offices prohibited officials, Party members, teachers, and students from observing Ramadan and stopped citizens from planning large-scale prayer groups. Authorities also stopped Muslim restaurants from closing during daylight hours in observance of Ramadan. Officials in Xayar (in Chinese, Shaya [沙雅]) County, XUAR, declared that they would take all effective measures to have men shave their beards and women remove their veils.⁴⁰
- Crackdown on house churches. In mid-October, after receiving a verbal directive from both provincial and central governments, authorities in Yichun, Heilongjiang Province, banned all house churches.⁴¹ Meanwhile, on October 16, 2008, Pastor **Zhang Mingxuan** (张明宣), a well-known house church leader, was detained in Kunming, Yunnan Province. The same day, authorities beat his sons in a raid on the family's home in Beijing. Zhang's elder son was beaten so severely that he risks losing sight in his right eye. Authorities detained Zhang's wife three days later.⁴² On November 28, 2008, the Ministry of Civil Affairs abolished the Chinese House Church Alliance, an affiliation of house churches led by Zhang. A week later Zhang attempted to file an administrative complaint challenging this move, but the court refused to accept the case.⁴³

Post-Olympics Round Up

- **Regulations for foreign journalists made permanent.** On October 17, 2008, the day on which temporary media regulations for foreign journalists put in place for the Olympic Games were set to expire, the State Council made the measures permanent. The regulations allow foreign journalists to interview local sources and travel within China without prior government approval. These freedoms, however, do not extend to Chinese journalists, and travel to sensitive areas such as Tibet remains restricted.⁴⁴
- Air pollution controls. A month after the closing of the Games, Beijing's air pollution index had
 returned to dangerous levels. However, the improvement in air quality during the Games succeeded in
 sparking a public debate over whether regulations curbing the number of cars on the road should be
 extended. On October 11, 2008—after polls showed that 80 percent of Beijing residents were in support of environmental measures—Beijing began a six-month trial that would take one third of government vehicles off the road and bar one fifth of official and private cars from driving on weekdays.⁴⁵ An
 evaluation by Greenpeace praised Beijing for introducing energy-saving technologies to new Olympic
 venues and existing facilities, and expanding public transportation.⁴⁶

- Security legacy. The Games have set a precedent for heightened supervision and suppression in the name of public safety. Olympic security measures remained in place for the duration of the Para-lympics.⁴⁷ City officials announced that similar security measures will be adopted in future large-scale events, such as recruiting volunteers to help "maintain peace." Security checks in the Beijing subway would remain in place permanently.⁴⁸ An NGO in Hubei Province revealed that local authorities had taken up "Olympics-style" measures to ensure that no protests would disrupt an upcoming international martial arts festival. Local petitioners say that authorities have searched their homes and put them under 24-hour surveillance.⁴⁹ In October, similar techniques were used to prevent petitioners from traveling to Chengdu ahead of the Western China International Economy and Trade Fair.⁵⁰ On October 24, 2008, Beijing-based petitioner Yang Qiuyu (杨秋雨) was detained for applying to protest at the Asia-Europe Summit Conference.⁵¹
- Crackdown on activists continues. Though temporary restrictions placed on some activists during the Olympics were lifted after the Games, restrictions on others continued. Rights defender Zeng Jinyan (曾金燕) returned to Beijing after she was sent to Dalian for 16 days, but has remained under unofficial house arrest and in fear of constant police surveillance.⁵² Her husband, 2008 Sakharov prize-winner Hu Jia (胡佳), was transferred from a Tianjin to a Beijing prison.⁵³ AIDS campaigner Wan Yanhai (万延海) is back at work after activities of the Aizhixing Institute were shut down during the Olympics. However, he notes that subtle new pressures, such as a tax probe on the organization, are being applied. He believes the Chinese government has developed an even deeper understanding of dissident activities during the crackdown.⁵⁴ Meanwhile, many petitioners who traveled to Beijing during the Olympics remained locked up in detention centers and mental hospitals through the Paralympics in September 2008.⁵⁵

Mass Protests and Riots

- **Jiangxi Province.** On October 24, 2008, large-scale riots over logging in Tonggu County left 16 people injured and at least one dead. Residents of Daduan Village argued that the Zhejiang logging company Liu Hai had taken their land without compensation. When villagers tried to blockade remaining forests, Liu Hai responded by hiring more than 60 thugs to attack the villagers. According to eyewitnesses, 500–600 armed police officers were dispatched to suppress the violence. Rioters turned on them, overturning a number of police cars and setting a Liu Hai office on fire. Xinhua denied reports that two villagers were beaten to death during the struggle.⁵⁶
- Beijing. On October 20, 2008, several mass demonstrations coincided in Beijing, resulting in a gathering of up to 10,000 petitioners. The demonstration included more than 1,000 victims of the failed state-owned Yilin Zaolin Plantation (亿霖造林) seeking compensation from the government, plus representatives of tenants from across China visiting the Ministry of Construction. More than 500 police were dispatched to seal off the area. Scuffles broke out when police forcibly removed a number of protestors and took them to the Majia Lou Housing Center for petitioners (马家楼收容中心).⁵⁷
- Guangdong Province. On October 14, 2008, over 4,000 Guangning villagers staged a march to prevent construction equipment from reaching a planned factory site on farmland that they said was seized and for which they had been inadequately compensated. Over 1,000 police responded with beatings and tear gas, injuring more than 100 villagers, mostly elderly farmers.⁵⁸ The next day villagers reported being terrorized by hired thugs who vandalized property in search of "ringleaders." By that time most of the young men had fled, leaving only women, children, and the elderly in the villages.⁵⁹
- · Zhejiang Province. On October 8, 2008, over 1,000 workers brought traffic on a major road in Shaox-

ing to a standstill, as they staged a protest against the Singapore-owned China Printing & Dyeing Holding Limited for unpaid wages. Several hundred police officers were present at the demonstration, but there were no clashes, and the protest was dissolved by midday. An anonymous local government employee said that the county government had already borrowed money to cover the unpaid wages, but workers remained unconvinced that they would be paid.⁶⁰

Gansu Province. On November 17 and 18, 2008, thousands of people rioted in Longnan, setting fire to police cars and burning down two government buildings. Witnesses say that crowds grew to 10,000. Locals were upset about a plan to move the administrative headquarters to another city, which could lower real estate values and take jobs away. More than 100 demonstrators were questioned and more than thirty were detained.⁶¹



Taxi drivers on strike across China. In November and December, taxi drivers were on strike in various parts of China over fuel prices, high cab rental fees, traffic violation fees, and competition from illegal unlicensed taxis. Strikes first took place on November 3 and 4, 2008, in Chongqing, where 9,000 drivers went on strike and around 20 vehicles were smashed in the protests.⁶²

On November 10, in Yongdeng County, Gansu Province, a majority of the county's 240 taxi drivers protested outside the transport bureau office, ending the protest only after officials agreed to form a plan to deal with the county's 700 illegal taxis.⁶³

On the same day, protests against illegal taxis and rental fees started in Sanya, Hainan Province, lasting for five days. Twenty-one people were detained during the strike and five officials resigned afterward.⁶⁴

On November 20, in Guangdong Province, taxi drivers in Shantou protested over officials' tacit acceptance of illegal taxis, which were cutting into their profits.⁶⁵ On November 28, drivers went on strike for three days in Chaozhou after the government showed no sign of fulfilling promises made in response to earlier demonstrations that called for suspending issuance of new taxi licenses.⁶⁶

In Suizhou, Hubei Province, 400–500 drivers gathered outside a train station to protest against new rental fees on November 25.67

On December 1, despite efforts by local officials to lower rental fees, an estimated 70 percent of Guangzhou taxi drivers went on strike.⁶⁸

Charter 08: Domestic Call for Reform

To commemorate the 60th anniversary of the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*, a diverse group of 303 Chinese writers, intellectuals, lawyers, journalists, retired Party officials, workers, peasants, and businessmen planned to issue an open document on December 10—"Charter 08"—calling for legal reforms, democracy and protection of human rights in China.⁶⁹ However the Charter organizers decided to release it early on December 9, 2008, after two of the Charter signers—**Liu Xiaobo** (刘晓波) and **Zhang Zhuhua** (张祖桦)—were detained on December 8. Zhang was released after interrogation. As of

late December, Liu remained in detention on suspicion of "inciting subversion of state power." Several efforts have been launched to build international support for Charter 08's call for reform and freedom of expression, and for Liu Xiaobo's immediate and unconditional release, including a December 23 public letter to President Hu Jintao signed by a group of China scholars, writers, human rights advocates such as HRIC, and Nobel laureates. The list of prominent signatories to the letter includes Salman Rushdie, Umberto Eco, Seamus Heaney, and Wole Soyinka.⁷⁰

Charter 08 sets forth 19 specific recommendations, including: constitutional reform; separation of administrative, legislative and judicial powers; freedom of association, expression, and religion; and citizen education that encompasses universal values and civil rights. The recommendations address current reform debates, and promote many rights already recognized in Chinese law and that constitute part of China's international human rights obligations, including the *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights* (ICCPR), signed by the Chinese government 10 years ago, still pending ratification.

The Chinese authorities responded to the Charter 08 initiative by harassing signers,⁷¹ sending an unsettling message that a crackdown for 2009 may be already underway.⁷² However, as of December 29, the number of signatures totaled 6,834, including supporters from overseas. Despite the harassment and domestic climate of fear, individuals inside China who signed Charter 08 comprised 79 percent of the total.⁷³

SELECT COMMENTS POSTED ONLINE BY CHARTER 08 SIGNERS⁷⁴

只有坚持并落实08宪章的理念,才有作为做一个人的基本尊严。我愿意签名,并承担与此相关的一切后果。

Basic human dignity can only be achieved by persisting and implementing the ideas set out in Charter 08. I am willing to sign on, and bear all the consequences.

您好!我是一名留学生。非常支持这个签名活动。但是说实话,我心里还是挺害怕的,不过无论如何,我决 定签名了。希望我们都能够有机会看到真正的变革到来的那一天。

Hello! I am a student studying abroad. I really support this gathering of signatures. But to be honest, I am still very scared. However, no matter what happens, I have decided to sign. I hope we will have the opportunity to see the day when reform truly arrives.

08宪章道出了大家的心声,不敢说的话终于全说出来了!为了当下以及后世国人的幸福,顶!

Charter 08 expresses the aspirations of all people. The words that no one dares to say have finally been spoken! For the happiness of people today and of future generations of our countrymen, I strongly support Charter 08!

我是警察, 很想签下我渺小的名字。但, 因为我的家人和我的怯懦, 请原谅!

I am a police officer. I really wanted to sign my small and insignificant name. But please forgive me for my and my family's cowardice!

我也害怕,我时时恐惧,可是为了下一代的幸福,为了下一代不再受专制的苦,为了我临死前不受良心的折磨,我 郑重签名连署拥护08宪章!

I, too, am afraid. I constantly feel a sense of dread. But for the happiness of the next generation, so that they will not have to know the suffering of autocracy, and so that I can face my own conscience before I die, I earnestly sign my name to endorse Charter 08!

Notes

- "Baby Milk Powder Being Investigated after 14 Babies Get Sick," Xinhua News Agency, September 10, 2008, http://news. xinhuanet.com/english/2008-09/10/content_9891809.htm.
- "China Reviews Food Safety Draft Law Following Tainted Dairy Products Scandal," Xinhua News Agency, October 23, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-10/23/content_ 10240195.htm.
- Jim Yardley, "China Finds Additive in Formula at 22 Dairies," International Herald Tribune, September 17, 2008, http://www. iht.com/articles/2008/09/17/asia/17milk.php.
- 4. Min Lee, "Cadbury Pulls Melamine-laced Chocolate from China," Associated Press, September 29, 2008, http://biz. yahoo.com/ap/080929/as_china_tainted_milk.html; Andrew Martin and Jim Yardley, "More Candy from China, Tainted, Is in U.S.," International Herald Tribune, October 2, 2008, http:// www.iht.com/articles/2008/10/02/asia/02milk.php; "WHO Sets Standards for Melamine Contamination in Foods," Washington Post, December 6, 2008, http://www.washingtonpost. com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/12/06/AR200812060076 3_2.html.
- David Barboza, "Hong Kong Finds More Tainted Eggs," New York Times, December 3, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/ 2008/12/04/world/asia/04melamine.html.
- 6. Ian Ransom, "China Formula Scare Spreads to Ice-cream and Yoghurt," Reuters, September 18, 2008, http://www.reuters. com/article/worldNews/idUSSP21493420080918.
- Richard Spencer, "Chinese Authorities 'Covered up Baby Milk Scandal Because of Olympics,'" *The Daily Telegraph*, September 15, 2008, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/ china/2961262/Chinese-authorities-covered-up-baby-milk-scandal-because-of-Olympics.html; Wu Zhong, "China Struggles to Cap Milk Crisis," *Asia Times*, September 24, 2008, http:// www.atimes.com/atimes/China/JI24Ad01.html.
- Liu Xiaobo [刘晓波], "Zhongxuanbu ye shi du naifen fanlan de zuikui" [中宣部也是毒奶粉泛濫的罪魁], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], September 24, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/liu_xiaobo-09242008135913.html; "The Propaganda Bureau's 21-point Plan," *The Age* (Australia), August 14, 2008, http://www.theage.com.au/world/the-propaganda-bureaus-21point-plan-20080814-3v5a.html.
- Fu Jianfeng [傅剑锋], "[Zhuanzai] Nanfang Zhoumo jieru Sanlu du naifen diaocha de xinwen bianji jishou: wo lai bao Sanlu de pi" [【转载】南方周末介入三鹿毒奶粉调查的新闻编辑手记:我来剥三鹿 的皮], http://juoaa.org/JiDa/JDforum/messages/158384.html.
- Edward Wong, "Lawsuits in China's Milk Scandal Unlikely to Be Settled in Court," *International Herald Tribune*, October 17, 2008, http://www.iht.com/articles/2008/10/17/asia/17milk. php.
- 11. Li Gang [李钢], "Guangdong shouge naifen shijianshouhai ying'er zhuanggao Sanlu suopei 90 wan" [广东首个奶粉事件受害婴儿状告三 應素歸90万], Guangzhou Daily [广州日报], October 9, 2008, http:// news.ifeng.com/mainland/200810/1009_17_822508.shtml; Gillian Wong, "Parents File Lawsuit in China against Dairy Firm," Associated Press, October 1, 2008, http://edition.cnn. com/2008/WORLD/asiapcf/10/02/china.milk.ap/index.html.
- "'Sanjuqing'an' naifen shijian zuixin jinzhan" ["三聚氰胺"奶粉事件 最新进展], Open Constitution Initiative [公盟谘询有限责任公司], December 8, 2008, http://www.gongmeng.cn/sub_r.php?zyj_id=2 138.
- "Milk Parents May Sue in U.S.," Radio Free Asia, October 22, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/english/news/milk-102220080508 19.html.
- 14. "Four More Stand Trial in China Tainted Milk Scandal," Xinhua

News Agency, December 29, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet. com/english/2008-12/29/content_10574136.htm.

- 15. "China Milk Scandal Companies Offer to Compensate Victims," Xinhua News Agency, December 27, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-12/27/content_10567421.htm.
- "Company at Heart of China's Tainted Milk Scandal Confirms Bankruptcy Filing," Xinhua News Agency, December 24, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-12/24/content_105 54111.htm.
- 17. David Barboza, "China's Dairy Farmers Say They Are Victims," New York Times, October 3, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/ 2008/10/04/world/asia/04milk.html.
- "China Reviews Food Safety Draft Law following Tainted Dairy Products Scandal," Xinhua News Agency, October 23, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-10/23/content_10 240195.htm.
- Andrew Jacobs, "Chinese Release Increased Numbers in Tainted Milk Scandal," New York Times, December 2, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/12/03/world/asia/03milk. html.
- 20. Human Rights in China, "Lawyers Are Dismissed by Firms for Supporting Beijing Lawyers Association Direct Election, Law Firms Are Threatened," October 31, 2008, http://www.hrichina. org/public/contents/72449; Henry Sanderson, "China Lawyers Call for More Open Bar Association," Associated Press, September 11, 2008, http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/ 2008-09-11-360255464_x.htm.
- "Shunying lishi chaoliu, shixian Lüxie zhixuan" [顺应历史潮流, 实 现律协直选], Open Constitution Initiative [公盟谘询有限责任公司], August 26, 2008, http://gongmeng.cn/sub_r.php?zyj_id=1924.
- Beijing Lawyers Association [北京市律师协会], "Guanyu shaoshu lüshi huyu suowei 'Beijing Lüxie zhixuan' de yanzheng shengming" [关于少数律师呼吁所谓"北空律协直选"的严正声明], September 5, 2008, http://www.bmla.org.cn/bjlawyers2/news/show_content.jsp?infolD=IC02000024280.
- Henry Sanderson, "China Lawyers Call for More Open Bar Association," Associated Press, September 11, 2008, http://www. usatoday.com/news/world/2008-09-11-360255464_x.htm.
- Human Rights in China, "Lawyers Are Dismissed by Firms for Supporting Beijing Lawyers Association Direct Election, Law Firms Are Threatened," October 31, 2008, http://www.hrichina. org/public/contents/72449.
- David Barboza, "A Global Downturn Puts the Brakes on China's Industry," *New York Times*, November 25, 2008, http://www. nytimes.com/2008/11/26/business/worldbusiness/26china steel.html.
- "Crisis Drives China Labor Protests," Radio Free Asia, October 24, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/labor5-102 42008121243.html; David Barboza, "A Global Downturn Puts the Brakes on China's Industry," *New York Times*, November 25, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/11/26/business/world business/26chinasteel.html.
- 27. Royston Chan, "China Toy Story Shows Buzz Has Left the Business," Reuters, October 17, 2008, http://www.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idUSTRE49G0BF20081017; "Dongguan wanjuye mianlin handong zhangmutou zuida wanjucuang he jun wanju daobi" [东莞玩具业面临寒冬樟木头最大玩具厂合俊玩具倒闭], Southern Metropolis Daily [南方都市报], October 16, 2008, http:// news.southcn.com/dishi/zsj/content/2008-10/16/content_4 649902.htm.
- 28. He Huifeng, "Payout Appeases Workers, for Now," South China Morning Post, October 19, 2008.

- 29. Denise Tsang, "Dongguan Plans Fund for Workers," South China Morning Post, October 24, 2008; "Guangdong to Build Fund to Help Lay-offs," Xinhua News Agency, October 20, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-10/20/content_102 25043.htm.
- "Labor Row Turns Violent," Xinhua News Agency, October 26, 2008, http://www.shanghaidaily.com/article/?id=378259.
- Choi Chi-yuk, "Broken Promise Spurs Workers to Protest at Shenzhen Watch Factory," South China Morning Post, October 29, 2008.
- 32. He Ying [何英], "Bufen yanhai qiye bu jingqi, 300 wan Chongqing mingong xian fanxiang chao" [部分沿海企业不景气, 300万重庆民工现 返乡潮], Chongqing Evening News [重庆晚报], October 23, 2008, http://3c.cqnews.net/ittx/diy/200810/t20081023_2383662. htm.
- Don Lee, "China's \$586-billion stimulus plan could boost world economy," Los Angeles Times, November 10, 2008, http://www. latimes.com/business/la-fi-china10-2008nov10,0,6651170. story.
- Andrew Baston, "China's Stimulus Slights Human Capital," Wall Street Journal, December 8, 2008, http://online.wsj.com/ article/SB122867986546386127.html.
- Peter Ford, "China's Land Reform Aims to Revolutionize 750 Million Lives," Christian Science Monitor, October 27, 2008, http://www.csmonitor.com/2008/1027/p01s01-woap.html.
- Jim Yardley, "China Enacts Major Land Reform," International Herald Tribune, October 19, 2008, http://www.iht.com/ articles/2008/10/19/asia/20china.php.
- Esther Pan, "China's Angry Peasants," *Council on Foreign Relations*, December 15, 2005, http://www.cfr.org/publication/ 9425/.
- Jayshree Bajoria, "China's Land Reform Challenge," Council on Foreign Relations, March 10, 2008, http://www.cfr.org/ publication/15699/.
- Peng Xiaoyun and Zhang Jinling [彭晓芸及张金玲], "Yu Jianrong jiedu tugai xinzheng xian xiugai falü zaitan zhaijidi shangshi" [于建嵘解读土改新政 先修改法律再谈宅基地上市] Southern Metropolis Weekly [南都周刊], October 27, 2008, http://news.sohu.com/ 20081027/n260271323.shtml.
- 40. "Ramadan Curbs on China's Muslims," Radio Free Asia, September 6, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/Ramadan-09062008195750.html; "China Imposes Ramadan Security Crackdown in Muslim Northwest," Agence France-Presse, September 4, 2008, http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5hdEdZru3e81VgdC0jbXbfR0mKfng.
- China Aid, "Yichun House Churches Banned," October 29, 2008, http://chinaaid.org/2008/10/29/yichun-housechurches-banned/.
- 42. "US Presses China to Free EU Prize-Winning Dissident," Agence France-Presse, October 24, 2008, http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5i_6cEYAPUpxBGIZIMTv_s7IZzt_g; China Aid, "Son of Pastor Bike Zhang in Critical Condition after Severe Beating from PSB Officials," October 16, 2008, http://chinaaid.org/ 2008/10/16/son-of-pastor-bike-zhang-in-critical-condition-aftersevere-beating-from-psb-officials/.
- 43. China Aid, "Pastor 'Bike' Zhang Mingxuan Files Administrative Complaint on Behalf of Chinese House Church Alliance with Support of 15 Chinese Legal Professionals and Intellectuals; Court Declines Case," December 9, 2008, http://chinaaid.org/ 2008/12/09/pastor-"bike"-zhang-mingxuan-files-administrative-complaint-on-behalf-of-chinese-house-church-alliance-withsupport-of-15-chinese-legal-professionals-and-intellectuals-court -declines/.
- 44. Human Rights in China, "HRIC Calls for Press Freedom for All

Journalists in China," October 17, 2008, http://www.hrichina. org/public/contents/69055; Mark Magnier, "China Extends Looser Rules for Foreign News Media," *Los Angeles Times*, October 18, 2008, http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/ world/asia/la-fg-chimedia18-2008oct18,0,7782834.story.

- Peter Ford, "Beijing Brings Back Pollution Controls," *Christian* Science Monitor, October 16, 2008, http://www.csmonitor. com/2008/1016/p07s02-woap.html; Melinda Liu, "Keeping It Green," *Newsweek*, October 11, 2008, http://www.newsweek. com/id/163579.
- Greenpeace, China after the Olympics: Lessons from Beijing (2008), http://www.greenpeace.org/raw/content/china/en/ press/reports/green.pdf.
- Chen Jia, "Security to Remain Tight in Beijing," China Daily, September 3, 2008, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/ 2008-09/03/content_6993237.htm.
- Wang Shu [王妹], "Beijingshi jinhou daxing huodong jun jiang yanyong aoyun anbao moshi" [北京市今后大型活动均将沿用奥运安保 模式], Beijing News [新京报], September 30, 2008, http://news. qq.com/a/20080930/000046.htm.
- 49. Xin Yu [心语], "Hubei Yunxi wei shijie wushujie qidong leisi aoyun yanfang jizhi" [湖北郧西为世界武术节启动了类似奥运严防机制], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 24, 2008, http://www. rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/hubei-10242008084203.html.
- 50. Hai Lan [海蓝], "Sichuan Gongan zuzhi dizhen yunan xuesheng jiazhang zai Xibohui qijian shangfang" [四川公安阻止地震遇难学生 家长在西博会期间上访"], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 28, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/cantonese/news/earthquake_ students-10282008110131.html.
- Shi Shan [石山], "北京访民杨秋雨再次被抓" [Beijing fangmin Yang Qiuyu zaici bei zhua], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 26, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/yang-1026 2008184655.html.
- Marianne Barriaux, "China Dissident Zeng Says She Wants to Speak out Despite Fear," Agence-France Presse, October 10, 2008, http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5h07RZRJINOVco EpBu4vcJe_7bFiw.
- 53. Fang Yuan [方媛], "Hu Jia cong Tianjin zhuandao Beijing jianyu" [胡佳从天津转到北京监狱], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 15, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/hujia-10 152008105824.html.
- "China Dissidents Eye Uncertain Post-Olympics Landscape," Agence France-Presse, October 20, 2008, http://afp.google. com/article/ALeqM5gd0ChqBH1DluiTxe8y4SSS9pv6MA.
- 55. Ding Xiao [丁小], "Can'ao wei wan fangmin jixu beikun gonganju, jingshenbingyuan" [残奥未完访民继续被困公安局,精神病院], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], September 9, 2009, http://www.rfa. org/mandarin/yataibaodao/canao-09092008135024.html.
- 56. Gao Shan [高山], "Jiangxisheng Tongguxian jintian fasheng da guimo de saoluan" [江西省铜鼓县今天发生大规模的骚乱], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 24, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/ mandarin/yataibaodao/tonggu-10242008160620.html; "Riots Probe Ordered," South China Morning Post, October 27, 2008.
- 57. Bi Zimo [毕子默], "Beijing baofa daxing minzhong shiwei" [北京爆发大型民众示威], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 21, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/cantonese/news/beijing_protest-10 212008111716.html; Gao Shan [高山], "Guojiaxinfangju jiedaizhan baofa qunti shangfan shijian" [国家信访局接待站爆发群体 上访事件], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 20, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/xinfang-10202008162935.html.
- "New Land Clash in China," Radio Free Asia, October 15, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/landprotest-1014 2008172014.html.

- 59. Feng Riyao [冯日遥], "Guangdong Guangningxian jiu cun siqian duo cunmin dui xinjian gongchang" [广东广宁县九村四千多村民反对 新建工厂], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲电台], October 14, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/cantonese/news/rights_rural-1014200811 0411.html.
- Fang Hua [方华], "Zhejiang shang qianren bei tuoqian xinzi dulu shiwei" [浙江上千工人被拖欠薪资堵路示威], Radio Free Asia [自由亚洲 电台], October 9, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/zhejiang-10092008102122.html.
- 61. Andrew Jacobs, "Thousands Battle Police in China's Northwest," New York Times, November 19, 2008, http://www.nytimes.com/ 2008/11/19/world/asia/19china.html; "Gansu Longnan qun ti shi jian shi mo: shi zheng fu yun liang ban qian ying fa" [甘肃陇南群体事件始末: 市政府酝酿撒迁引发], People's Daily, [人民日报], November 27, 2008, http://politics.people.com.cn/GB/145 62/8417384.html; "Longnan shi wei shou ci xiang mei ti tong bao shi jian chu zhi qing kuang xing ju 30 ren" [陇南市委首次向媒 体通报事件处置情况刑拘30人], People's Daily, [人民日报], November 21, 2008, http://politics.people.com.cn/GB/14562/83835 19.html.
- "Taxi Drivers on Strike in Chongqing," Xinhua News Agency, November 3, 2008, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2008-11/03/content_7167549.htm; He Huifeng, "Shantou to Probe Claims of Official Graft over Taxis," South China Morning Post, November 24, 2008.
- "Cabbies Go on Strike in Sanya and Yongdeng," Xinhua News Agency, November 11, 2008, http://www.china.org.cn/china/ local/2008-11/11/content_16742677.htm; "China City Mayor Apologizes as Taxi Strike Continues," Xinhua News Agency, November 11, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2008-11/12/content_10343619.htm.
- 64. "China City Mayor Apologizes as Taxi Strike Continues," Xinhua News Agency, November 11, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/ english/2008-11/12/content_10343619.htm; "Three Officials Resign after 5-day Taxi Strike Ends in South China City," Xinhua News Agency, November 15, 2008, http://news.xinhuanet.com/ english/2008-11/15/content_10363243.htm.
- 65. He Huifeng, "Shantou to Probe Claims of Official Graft over Taxis," South China Morning Post, November 24, 2008.

- Li Wenfang, "Chaozhou Taxi Strike Moves into Second Day," *China Daily*, November 29, 2008, http://www.chinadaily.com. cn/china/2008-11/29/content_7253256.htm; "300 Chinese Cab Drivers Hold Strike in South China," Associated Press, November 29, 2008.
- 67. "China Hit by Taxi Strikes," Radio Free Asia, November 25, 2008, http://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/taxis-11252008 161135.html.
- Ivan Zhai, "Guangzhou Taxis Strike Despite Cuts in Car Rents," South China Morning Post, December 1, 2008; "Cabbies Go on Strike in Sanya and Yongdeng," Xinhua News Agency, November 11, 2008, http://www.china.org.cn/china/local/2008-11/11/ content_16742677.htm.
- 69. See Human Rights in China, "Independent Scholars Detained: Start of 2009 Crackdown?," December 9, 2008, http://www. hrichina.org/public/contents/85186.
- See Human Rights Watch, "Nobel Laureates, China Scholars Call for Liu Xiaobo's Release," December 22, 2008, http://www. hrw.org/en/news/2008/12/22/nobel-laureates-china-scholarscall-liu-xiaobo-s-release.
- 71. See Human Rights in China, "Independent Scholars Detained: Start of 2009 Crackdown?," December 9, 2008, http://www. hrichina.org/public/contents/85186.
- 72. For additional reporting on Charter 08 and updates on official actions against the signers, see, Congressional Executive Commission on China, "Charter 08 and the Detention of Liu Xiaobo," http://www.cecc.gov/pages/virtualAcad/index.phpd? showsingle=115639; and Perry Link, "China's Charter 08," New York Review of Books, January 15, 2009, http://www.nybooks.com/articles/22210.
- 73. The total number of signatures and the percentage of those of Chinese inside China are compiled from data provided by Boxun.com, http://www.peacehall.com/news/gb/china/2008/ 12/200812222250.shtml.
- 74. Boxun News, "Select Charter 08 Signer Comments," installments 1–13 (ling ba xiangzhan qian ming ren liu yan xuan zhai 零八宪章签名人留言选摘,一-十三), http://www.peacehall.com/ news/gb/china/2008/12/200812222250.shtml.